
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, August 7th, 2012.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson (absent)



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  



*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have a fairly short, brief agenda tonight.  We will have a change to our agenda.  We will add PB 23-08 which is Mountain View Estates.  We will have one item of ‘new business.’



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF JULY 10, 2012
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did you have any changes to the minutes at all?
Mr. Robert Foley responded just one.

So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 18-07    a.
Letter dated July 25, 2012 from John Lentini, R.A. requesting Planning Board Approval modifications to the conditionally approved Site Plan for the Food Stop Gas Station Convenience store located at 2225 Crompond Road.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe we have a Resolution for that. 
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’d like to move that we adopt Resolution #24-12.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there’s one change to the Resolution.  The reduced size of the canopy is actually 22’ x 24’ not 20’ x 24’ and that’s a reduction from what was previously presented.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked 22’ x 24’?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked you said 22 or 20?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded 22’ x 24’.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it says 20 though here.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded right, that’s the correction.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 23-08    b.
Application of John Alfonzetti, P.E. for the property of Angelo Cipriani for a 4-lot major subdivision of 9.25 acres shown a 4-page set of drawings entitled “Preliminary for lot subdivision for Mountain View Estates.”
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have a Resolution – when we last we spoke with the applicant, he’s not here tonight, there were a few issues I think that had to be resolved with respect to drainage and they were to be worked out with the approval of the Town engineer.  I believe they’ve met.  The Board had already given permission for you to work on that and sign off if you needed to, but we wanted to make sure we brought it back before the public just to assure that this is an item that is on the record as being approved.  We have this Resolution.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we adopt Resolution #25-12.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated on the question, he has to come back for final approval so rather than adding it as a condition we just put it in as a ‘whereas clause’ down towards the bottom of the first page that specific tree protection details will need to be worked out to protect the trees for the road back to the detention basin.  That’s just advisory.  It’s going to be carried over to final when he comes back.

With all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 

PB 1-12      a.
Application of Springvale Apartments Company for Site Development Plan Approval for the construction of a parking area with 16 spots located at the Springvale Apartment Complex as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Springvale Apartments” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P.C. dated July 26, 2012.


Mr. Tim Cronin stated I’m here to present the proposed 16 additional parking spaces proposal to the Planning Board.  It’s very straightforward and it seems as though it’ll have minimal impact and if any impact probably a positive impact to the residents of Springvale.  In light of that, I know Springvale’s anxious to get this project moving.  It would be appreciated if we could have this set for site inspection in advance of the next Planning Board meeting and possibly even have a public hearing for the September meeting.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I know that there were some few questions about the location of the particular parking spots.  Did you want to address that?  We are going to set a site inspection.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I wasn’t at the work session but if you recall, a number of years ago we tried to find a location to put some additional parking spaces and I think that was down between building 16 and 15, if I’m not mistaken, and it was upwards of 24, 25 spaces.  The site is really running out of room where there are possible locations for additional parking.  This is about the only spot that we…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked were those built?

Mr. Tim Cronin asked which ones?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded the ones between 14 and 16.

Mr. Tim Cronin asked the one that was here for the last couple of years ago – oh yes, and it’s full.  I was there around the time I took the picture with the sign around 3 o’clock and I think there were 3 spots empty.  According to Springvale and according to Tina who handles the parking allocations there, that is something that takes up most of the time of her day.

Mr. Robert Foley asked wasn’t there an additional 2 or 3 also more recently we approved?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded if there was I don’t know if we did any work for that.  It may have been something they did on their own.

Mr. Robert Foley stated well, it came before this Board – no?  In front of the 2 units there was a concern – too close.  I was down there…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think that’s the one they were discussing…

Mr. Robert Foley stated but that wasn’t 15 or…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated 20 some odd spaces. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated 22 spaces yes.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated yes, it was a fair number.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think one of the things that I think came up at the meeting – I haven’t been there to see them since I think the very first time you came forward with these spaces, but there seems to be something about the fact that these seem so far away and how would they be used and who’s going to use them kind of thing. 

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I’ve driven that site and when you do the site walk, hopefully you’ll concur, there are very limited locations where you can put parking spaces and I agree everybody would like to walk from here to there to a parking space but if that’s not possible perhaps some of the tenants will have to walk a little bit farther but certainly having a space, even if it is a little bit of a walk away is better than not having a space at all.  That’s why I invite you to the site inspection and you can actually see and if you have comments…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked and all of the spaces that exist at this moment are actually used by tenants?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I’d have to speak with Tina on that but I believe so.  All the questions you have about the allocation, which unit’s going where I would have to concur with Springvale and with Tina in particular.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and that’s families in home health aides, probably…

Mr. Tim Cronin responded it’s whatever it is.  There is a need for the spaces here now and that’s – if there’s some allocation or some scenario that says the home health aides will have to park here and the tenants will park closer to their actual units, I’m sure that’s something that Springvale, if they haven’t incorporated that already, will certainly do that now.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think that would be on the minds of some of us anyway.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded that’s fine, that’s a good idea.  Like I said, if they’re not doing it, I’m sure they wouldn’t mind doing it.

Mr. Robert Foley asked in the interest of disclosure, after the last work session I had to go down to Buchanan to pick something up and it was daylight and I drove over to Springvale.  I looked at the area that we had recently approved and talked to someone who was right there at their doorway and they just complained a little bit about some of the plantings which were small.  Then I drove around to the area you’re proposing and there is a slope area, if I’m not mistaken Tim?  Although down below it is Maiden Lane but there are no houses there, it’s the Furnace Brook below that -- but there’s one or two new trees and an old existing tree.  Would that existing tree, it looks pretty healthy, be in the middle of where you’re proposing?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded I don’t remember.  I don’t recall.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there were photographs submitted and I think if maybe you’re talking about the photograph on page 3?

Mr. Robert Foley stated I just was curious whether that tree goes or you’re working around it.  No, this one is closer to the end on photograph 3, the one I’m talking about I believe is at the other end – you’d be leaving the premises in that direction.  I’m just curious because I did notice a new tree planting which is in photo 1 but you see it when you’re there.  You said the cars would be what, within 8 feet of the curb or 8 feet of the macadam or right on the macadam, Tim?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded from the drawing it looks like the right feet away or so.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and 16 would fit in that spot?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded that’s what we’re showing.  Yes.  It runs along the roadway so you can see the white line is what the state considers as a – the white line is what they call inter-pavement even though the pavement actually goes a little farther back.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s a shoulder of about 2 feet, 3 feet.

Mr. Tim Cronin stated there is a shoulder so we’re actually backed behind the shoulder.  Right there, 8 feet from edge of parking to white line.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked is there a lot of parking along the roadway in Springvale?


Mr. Tim Cronin responded there’s some.

Mr. Robert Foley stated see, I’m concerned because when I was there that early evening, people walked there and I thought it was 6 spaces to be frank, I read the memo wrong, 16.  Is there a slight curvature of the road there?

Mr. Tim Cronin responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and that’s when I drove around the second time, I saw your sign, you know the Planning Board sign – I’m just wondering how safe it would be vertical in and out, not parallel right. 

Mr. Tim Cronin responded that is a technique that’s used in various locations in Springvale so it’s not something unique to this site, to this particular location.  Again, if we did parallel spaces, maybe we’d put 7 or 8 and parallel spaces are a lot harder to maneuver into and out of.  

Mr. Robert Foley stated I’m just concerned backing out of the 16, one or two that are near the curb may be a little…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the normal procedure would be to refer this back for a review memo.  We did get some information from the application, I don’t have them in front of me Bob, about 525 or 535 units and there’s 400 some odd parking spaces.  We would put that into the review memo.  Talking to one of the staff engineers, there’s a drainage issue somewhere else that they sort of wanted resolved and that drainage issue is in an old unused parking area which we might suggest that maybe they create some parking in that area.  All of this would come out of the review memo.  That raises the question of whether you really want to go right to a site inspection and a public hearing.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded or just the site inspection.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, I’m thinking just – if anything just the site inspection.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s fine, he suggested a site inspection and a public hearing.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, no not the public hearing.  Will we get the review memo by the time we do the site inspection?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded you’d have to do the site inspection on August 26th because the next is the Sunday of Labor Day weekend so you’d have to do it a week earlier than you’d normally would.  I could finish the review memo by the 26th whether they’re going to respond to it by the 26th is something different.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so then the first opportunity would be that first Sunday after the Holiday in September?  Is that what you’re saying?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that would be after the September meeting though.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m saying the first opportunity for a site visit, the earliest opportunity if we don’t take it in August would be September…

Mr. Robert Foley stated you have the bus tour.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the bus tour is at the end of the month.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated September 9th would be the first Sunday in August but that would be after the meeting obviously.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes, unfortunately.  It’s sort of a predicament here.  I think we’d like to move it along but if you can’t get them to respond to the review memo in sufficient time then that’s the opportunity for a site visit is negligible.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I can get the review memo done by the 20th or 21st of August.

Mr. John Klarl stated there’s not going to be any unusual issues.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated no, it’s not going to be a lot of technical details.  It’s going to be more background information for the Board…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but possibly some alternative?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well, we’re going to mention this other area and their response may be “well no, we’re not proposing to put any parking there.”

Mr. Tim Cronin stated if I might Chris, this is a smaller picture of the overall site and our proposed spaces are right here.  This I believe is building 31 so this is our spaces here.  You can get a sense from this plan – it looks as though there’s a number of spaces here where people are backing out, backing out, backing out and so on the whole way through.  I believe the area of concern for the additional parking is this little spot right here.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded that’s right.

Mr. Tim Cronin continued and this is Springvale – what is…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s Bethel Springvale Inn.  But, one of the things that we noticed is across the street from that most of the parking that’s along that road has signs that say “reserved for Bethel Springvale Inn.”  If you were to move that parking to the parking area that would leave more parking for the residents of the units but I don’t know if that’s an area of need for the residents.  That’s the type of stuff that we would all put in the review memo where you would respond to.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded but also, I’m not sure what the relationship is between Bethel and Springvale.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that would be another question in the review memo.

Mr. Robert Foley stated yes, because when I was there…

Mr. John Klarl stated they’re separate entities.  One’s a not-for-profit corporation.

Mr. Robert Foley stated because that strip that Chris just mentioned, the evening that I was there and it was not dark yet, I think half the spots there were empty – probably at 8 o’clock.  When did we have our work session?  This Thursday?

Mr. Tim Cronin stated I can’t imagine Springvale would be proposing a 16 lot parking lot if they didn’t have the need.
Mr. Robert Foley stated so they probably have no access to this area that Chris is talking about. 

Mr. Tim Cronin responded that’s something that, once we get the memo, we’ll explore.

Mr. Robert Foley stated even though 2 of their buildings are right there.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’re sort of moving into another level of discussion which we can’t resolve simply because nobody’s been there to look at it and the review memo hasn’t been written up so why don’t we do this -- unfortunately we may have to wait until the following month to deal with this.

Mr. Tim Cronin asked so are we going to get a site walk in August or are we going to wait until September?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we have to wait until September because they would rather do it with the review memo so they know what all the issues are and all the concerns are, etc.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated in reality, if the review memo’s going to suggest that you look at alternative place ‘a’ for a parking, you had to have gotten that review memo, talked to Bethel, talked to Springvale, come up with a response so when we’re out at the site inspection it makes sense.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated Tim, just for the record, show where the proposed spaces are relative to the homes on Maiden Lane.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that was the other question I had.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded here are the spaces here and I believe this is Maiden Lane that runs around and goes down. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated it becomes a dirt, ruddy road there and the Furnace Brook is right down…

Mr. Tim Cronin responded right, that’s probably the Furnace Brook down here.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and it is a steep precipice.  

Mr. Tim Cronin stated that’s why we’re keeping it as pull-in, back-out spaces so we don’t get into that very steep slope.  We’re trying to avoid that.

Mr. Robert Foley stated no, but I mean at the back end of your proposed parking where you’re going to have a barrier and a retaining wall, unless I’m mistaken, when you’re looking from the top down where you want the spaces and you’re on Maiden Lane and you’re looking up it’s quite a steep precipice.  If you don’t want to lose any cars – a hand-over-hand climb if you were to climb…

Mr. Tim Cronin stated the change in grade has to be 60 feet, 80 feet – it’s significant.

A resident from the audience stated there’s homes there too on Maiden Lane.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I know that but at the point I believe – it was hard to see because of the underbrush and tree cover, exactly where the proposed parking is as opposed to where the last home is.  I would wonder if – make sure it’s in the review memo.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that would be another point that would be discussed in the review memo and its impact on Maiden Lane residents.  We really need time to review this.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes you do so that means that we’re going to have to push – we’re going to have the site inspection in September and you’ll have sufficient time at that point to respond and then we’ll talk about a public hearing at our next meeting.

Mr. Tim Cronin asked so this will be brought back as ‘old business’ in September.  I’ll have had a chance to take a look at Chris’s memo and whatever the dialogue is at that point we’ll have a conversation at the September meeting.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated also if you could in the review memo, again it’s a little bit of a stretch in distance where the actual Furnace Brook is on the other side of Maiden Lane, it’s in bad shape anyway but I’d hate to see you lose a car from the new parking area going down the precipice and into the Furnace Brook but from an environmental standpoint and safety so look at that also.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we didn’t actually set a date for the site inspection.  I’m sorry, you want to wait until the next meeting.

Mr. Tim Cronin responded thank you.

A resident from the audience asked Madame Chairman when can the residents who are homeowners of Springvale Road have their say?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded at a public hearing.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated another orange sign will go up in the same location as this orange sign and it will say ‘public hearing’ but you can always keep in touch with the Planning office.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated probably early October.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the public hearing will most likely be in October.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated first Tuesday in October.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s the most likely time unless – if something else comes up it could be pushed even later but that’s the most likely.

A resident from the audience asked not before October Madam?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded no, based on what we just said tonight it’s not going to be before October.

Mr. John Klarl stated maybe the best thing would be to check with the Planning Department – our next meeting is September 5th the day after or two days after call and let you know when it will occur.

Mr. Robert Foley asked does Maiden Lane get notified too?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we would discuss notification at the meeting.



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn.



*



*



*
Next Meeting: WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 5, 2012

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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SYLVIE MADDALENA

Dated: August 22, 2012
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